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Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on Tuesday 14th January 2025 at 7.30pm 
In The Bell Meadow Pavilion, St Nicholas at Wade

Present: Cllrs D. Divers, L. Ageros, D. Tweedale, M. Lawrance, G. Pugh, E. Dore, M. Fentiman, S. Smyth, A. Andrews
Also, Present: KCC Cllr Derek Crow-Brown, District Councillor Abi Smith and Sara Archer – Parish Clerk plus 8 members of public.

The meeting was opened and Jane Scott, Maria Champion – Finn’s and Julian Wilkinson - Cantium Land and Development Ltd
Were welcomed, and invited to present the outline planning proposal relating to the Campsite at Court Road, St Nicholas.
A thorough explanation of the plans was described.  It is proposed to erect 13 dwellings, of 2 to 5 bed, 2 storey properties. A 
percentage of which would be affordable housing. Comments were invited regarding the proposal, which was a low density 
scheme, sympathetic to the surrounding conservation area. 
Traffic calming measures would be considered in the Village should the application progress.
Concerns regarding drainage, utilities and sustainability standards were raised, all comments were taken on board and would be
considered when submitting the application to the planning department.
A number of plans were left for perusal, and would be placed in various sites around the Village to enable residents to view the 
proposal.  Residents were encouraged to submit comments to the Clerk who would pass them to the developers for further 
consideration.

107/24-25  APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
No apologies submitted.

108/24-25  DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 
No interests declared.

109/24-25  PREVIOUS MINUTES 
RESOLVED: To approve the minutes of the last Parish Council meeting held on 10th December 2024.  These were proposed by Cllr Fentiman, seconded by Cllr Dore, all were in agreement and therefore signed by the Chairman as a correct record.

110/24-25 CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
Cllr Divers advised he had contacted Steven Noad – KCC with regard to the outstanding works at Manor Road.  This particular development site remains under the control of the administrator for Development House/Sunningdale. KCC have had no contact with them for some considerable time however, they continue to explore options for completing outstanding works.
The Clerk and Chair had met with the Community Engagement Officer, Lezanne Cesar, and Paul Valek, to discuss the Highways Improvement Plan.  The costings for the double yellow lines project had been received, which were likely to be subject to increase in April.  It was discussed and agreed to go ahead and instruct KCC to progress with the installation as soon as possible, in order to benefit from the lower charges.
RESOLVED: To approve the costs of £5259.41 for the installation of double yellow lines, as per the proposed and agreed plans from KCC.  This was proposed by Cllr Divers, Seconded by Cllr Andrews, and all were unanimously in agreement. 
Traffic speed control measures in Sarre were also discussed at the meeting.  Speed Indicator Devices were suggested as a solution to deter speeding vehicles.  Toby Butler would be approached to identify some suitable sites for the device in the Village.

111/24-25 CLERK’S REPORT/CORRESPONDENCE
The Clerk advised she had made enquiries with regard to funding to enable the Pavilion to be offered as a warm hub, however, unfortunately, the Parish Council were not eligible for the grant. 
Concern had been raised by a resident with regard to the allotment plots.  Beehives are located near the boundary to the allotments and the insects have been acting aggressive to the plot holder making it difficult to cultivate their plot.  Discussion took place and Cllr Lawrance offered to speak to the owner of the hive and ask if they could be relocated away from the plots.
The Clerk had been approached by an archaeologist who had expressed an interest in the Church.  Cllr Lawrance kindly liaised and made the appropriate arrangements for access.
Following the disappointing state the Pavilion building had been left in after the pitch had been hired, the Clerk advised she had emailed all regular football teams and advised them that deposits would be withheld if the building was not left in an adequate clean state.
A cleaning business had been contacted to enquire about the cleaning of the building, however, they had not responded to date.
The Clerk had ordered a sack holder to be installed on the dug-out to aid the litter collection.
A food hygiene questionnaire had been completed with regard to the Pavilion and returned to TDC accordingly.
  
112/24-25 COUNCILLORS REPORT
Cllr Pugh expressed concern regarding unexpected fireworks and the potential distress caused to nearby animals.
Cllr Tweedale had collected a significant amount of litter throughout the village and Orchard Road.  A volunteer interested in joining an organised litter pick had approached him.  It was agreed that a session would be organised when the weather improved.
Cllr Lawrance had also been litter picking, and had liaised with the archaeologist who was interested in the graffiti at the Church.
It had been suggested that a litter bin was installed at the junction of Manor Road/A28.  The Clerk would contact Matt Elmer, TDC to request this.
Cllr Dore recommended that signage was placed along Court Road to raise awareness of horses using the road.  This would be included on the HIP and brought to the attention of KCC.
Cllr Ageros had been litter picking in Sarre and noted a reduction in the amount of waste collected.

113/24-25 THANET DISTRICT COUNCIL COUNCILLORS’ REPORT
Cllr Abi Smith advised that TDC were running a programme of tree/mini woodlands planting in the larger towns.  
The devolution of KCC and surrounding district/borough Councils to a singular unitary authority was raised.  This restructuring is part of the government’s broader devolution agenda, designed to bring decision-making closer to local communities.

114/24-25 KENT COUNTY COUNCILLOR’S REPORT
Cllr Crow-Brown reported as follows:
The leaders of Medway Council and Kent County Council have written to the government to express an interest in joining the Devolution Priority Programme (DPP).
It comes after the KCC full council meeting last week where it was agreed to the request, along with Medway’s unitary authority, to be included in the programme and to seek permission to postpone the KCC elections in May.
Reform of the current two-tier governance is long overdue and I generally welcome it. But as always, the devil will be in the detail. 

So here is my best guess at what is likely to happen if the government's plans are enacted:
- Parish councils in Thanet will remain unchanged, and might get more responsibility and funding.
- Borough / District Councils including TDC will be abolished.
- Kent CC and Medway Unitary Authority will be abolished.
- The role Police and Crime Commissioner will be abolished. 
- New Unitary Councils will be created. This is the main debate - how many and where will the boundaries be? My personal feeling there will be three, these being:
East Kent: (Thanet, Canterbury, Ashford, Dover and Folkestone)
West Kent (Tonbridge & Malling, Maidstone, Sevenoaks and Tunbridge Wells)
North Kent (Dartford, Gravesham, Medway and Sittingbourne)
The exact boundaries might need to be adjusted to make the numbers balance. 
- The new Unitary Councils would take over most of the functions of KCC and the district/borough councils.
- Under the government plans we would also have an Elected Mayor. A bit like Boris Johnson or Ken Livingstone in London (or indeed Andy Street in the West Midlands and Andy Burnham in Manchester). The Mayor would have responsibility for Kent-wide services such as economic development, transport, police, fire, civil defence etc). 

What are the pros and cons?
PRO
1. Around £1.5 million pa will be saved on reducing the number of councillors
2. Over 100 senior council officers across Kent earn over £100,000 a year. Many would no longer be required (though any savings in the early years would be offset by redundancy payments)
3. Councillors (and council officers) would face greater accountability, as the same council would be providing all the services without one blaming the other
4. There would be many opportunities for economies of scale (such as refuse and recycling and procurement)
5. The new Elected Mayor would have significant authority to promote economic development and improve infrastructure, along with new funding from the government. 
6. Many council offices could be sold or repurposed

CONS
1. There would be a degree of upheaval in the early years as old councils are closed down and new ones created.
2. Any strong bonds that have developed between residents and their local council (in our case TDC would be lost and the new councils would cover bigger areas 
3. Almost two centuries of tradition of Kent having a County Council would be lost

The government had indicated that these changes will be coming whether local councils like it or not, so I am glad to see Kent in the front line, shaping the debate and moving forward sooner rather than later.  
 
115/24-25  KENT POLICE REPORT
No report received.

116/24-25  BELL MEADOW REPORT
Cllrs Fentiman and Dore would approach the Managers of the Football Teams and insist that boots are removed before entering 
the Pavilion building.  
Cllr Fentiman advised that a working group of 6 volunteers had met to discuss the objectives and way forward with the Pavilion. 
A flyer had been put together and would be circulated through the Parish.  It was also then be publicised on the social media 
pages.  Event suggestions had been considered, a family picnic/fun day was being organised for 13th July.  Funding for the 
resurfacing of the tennis court would also be explored.
Cllr Dore would investigate the idea of the building being hired for a breakfast/after school club.
The issue of a lack of a cleaner was discussed.  The football teams would be contacted and requested to clean after each match.  
Cllr Pugh volunteered to make further enquiries to employ a cleaner.

117/24-25  PLANNING APPLICATIONS
a) F/TH/24/1385 & L/TH/24/1386 - The Elms Farmhouse , Canterbury Road, Sarre
Relocate and replace oil tank with a 1.5m timber fence enclosure (Retrospective) (Listed)
      Application noted, no objections raised.
      FH/TH/25/0034 - Sycamore House , Court Road, St Nicholas At Wade
Variation of condition 2 of planning permission FH/TH/20/0943 for the "Erection of gate and gateway and track to allow vehicle and equine access to the stable block" to allow alterations to site layout and gates
Councillors had not had a chance to consider the application prior to the meeting and therefore were asked to send comments to the Clerk who would then submit a response to TDC accordingly.
b)   No results to report.

118/24-25 FINANCE
a) The Clerk presented the monthly bank reconciliation between the cash book and bank accounts.
RESOLVED: To approve the monthly bank reconciliation for December. (Proposed: Cllr Pugh, seconded Cllr Dore).
b) The Clerk presented the monthly payment schedule which included the following payments:
Nest DD - Clerk's pension	 		£48.67 
Business Stream - Water - Cemetery	£34.76 
HMRC - PAYE	 			£210.38 
SNS - Domain Hosting	 		£50.52 
EDF - Electric BMP	 		£66.77 
Staff salary & expenses			£ 2346.32 
Lloyds Bank DD - Credit Card		£468.22 
Hugofox - Website hosting	 		£11.99 
Unity Trust - Service Charge	 	£6.00 
Receipts:	
BMP - Pitch Hire - Frames	 		£60.00
RESOLVED: To approve payment of invoices included in the monthly payment schedule for January. (Proposed: Cllr Fentiman, Seconded: Cllr Pugh)
c) The Clerk presented the proposed budget for 2025/26 which had been previously circulated to members for consideration.  This was noted and approved, and a precept request of £30,206 would be submitted to TDC accordingly.
RESOLVED: To approve the budget for 2025/26 and request a precept of £30,206 from TDC. (Proposed: Cllr Fentiman,      Seconded: Cllr Lawrance)

119/24-25  PUBLIC QUESTION TIME        
- The Parish Council’s stance on planning in the Parish was queried.  It was explained that all applications are taken on an individual basis, however, it was generally the consensus that the Village had been subject to enough development.  
- The relocation of the bench at the end of Manor Road was asked to be considered, as it was currently difficult to see oncoming buses.  Safety concerns were raised, however, KCC would be approached for permission to move the bench closer to the roadside.

The meeting was concluded by the Chairman at 9:45pm.


We serve our community
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